

Florida Chapter of Association of College and Research Libraries

Newsletter



Theresa Johnson, Editor

Vol. 6, No. 2, 1990

PRESIDENT'S MESSAGE

Plans have been completed for our upcoming Florida Library Association annual program. The title of the program is Hypertext, What's It All About. We have two outstanding presenters, Ann Bevilacqua and Karen Smith Catlin, who have extensive experience in the design and use of Hypertext. Ann is currently in private practice developing interactive instructional software for academic libraries. Prior to this, she was Librarian for Instructional Services at New York University where she designed and produced The Research Assistant, an interactive library instruction package using HyperCard.

Karen Smith Catlin is presently Senior Software Engineer, Research, Institute for Research in Information and Scholarship at Brown University. She was a major contributor in the development of *Intermedia*, a hypertext system with current applications in English literature and plant cell biology.

I am also pleased to announce that our chapter has again received special funding from ACRL. This funding will help offset some of the cost of providing a distinctive program to be presented this coming fall. Tentatively titled "Capturing Creativity and Innovation for Library Service in the '90's", the program will deal with creative and innovative means to approaching service problems in our libraries. The idea for the program and the proposal were put together primarily by Vice President/President-Elect Rich Bennett and board members Jamie Hastreiter and Derrie Roark. The program will be presented in the Orlando or Tampa area in November, 1990.

We continue to look for ways to strengthen our liaison system and to recognize the excellent work being done by our 43 liaisons operating in libraries throughout the state. For the FLA conference we will be sending to each liaison a ribbon which may be attached to their name tags as a means of identifying them. Please look for these ribbons and let these folks know that you appreciate their work.

Each ACRL Chapter recently received a memorandum from our national president, Bill Moffett. Bill has selected Goal III of the ACRL strategic plan as a theme which he wishes to emphasize. Goal III calls on us to promote and speak for the interests of academic and research librarianship among non-library professionals and associations, and to develop working relationships with them. To this end, Bill urges members to make special effort to become involved in the upcoming White House Conference and related State Conferences. He further advocates that we do all we can to see that delegates with strong academic interests -- librarians, professors, supportive alumni and administrators are elected to conferences.

Our feature article in this issue of the *Newsletter* discusses the process for selecting our state delegates. Please study these procedures and become involved. Furthermore, do all that you can to promote the election of delegates who will support academic library interests. It is to your benefit as well as the benefit of the state and the nation to strengthen academic librarianship.

Grady Morein

CALENDAR OF UPCOMING EVENTS

April 18, 1990: FLA Library Day, Tallahassee.

April 26-27, 1990: Annual meeting of the Florida Health Sciences Library Association, Palm Beach. For more information contact Linda O'Callaghan at (407) 650-6315.

May 7-11, 1990: 67th Annual Florida Library Association Conference, Daytona Beach.

May 8, 1990: Florida Library Association library reception will be in the Jack R. Hunt Memorial Library on the campus of Embry-Riddle Aeronautical University from 6:00 - 9:00 p.m. Co-sponsored by CLSI and FAXON, the reception will feature tours, refreshments, and demonstrations of the CLSI and MicroLinx systems.

May 13-19, 1990: Mid-year meeting of the American Society for Information Science, Fort Lauderdale. For additional information and registration, call (202) 412-1000.

"HYPERTEXT: WHAT'S IT ALL ABOUT"?

Florida ACRL Chapter Program
FLA Annual Conference - Daytona Beach
Wednesday, May 9, 1990
9:00 a.m. until 11:30 a.m.

Co-sponsored by: FLA Academic Libraries Caucus FLA Online Searchers Caucus

Libraries are entering a period currently being referred to as the *HyperAge* in which vast quantities of information in all forms are linked and accessible through a single computer or workstation. Two leaders in this field will present an overview of HyperText as a library and learning tool.

SPEAKERS

Anne Bevilacqua

designer of Research Assistant, a hypertext program for presenting library instruction

Karen Smith Catlin

involved with Intermedia, a largescale hypertext/hypermedia system at Brown University

> Coffee provided by: Alfred Jeager Ambassador Books

COME JOIN US!

FROM THE EDITOR

Producing the Florida ACRL Chapter *Newsletter*, designed to update Florida academic librarians on statewide activities, is a group effort.

Thanks goes to the hard work provided by the regional reporters (listed below), liaisons at each institution, and librarians who supply news to their regional reporter. Special thanks to Pat Crabb and David Doerrer at UWF for their continued assistance with editing, graphics, laser printers, dBASE IV, and PFS: First Publisher.

I appreciate all your assistance. With your help the *Newsletter* continues to serve its purpose.

--Theresa Johnson

Regional Reporters

Jane Bradford, Stetson University
Susan Byrd, Miami-Dade Community College
Sherry Carrillo, Florida International University
Marcie Davis, Florida State University
Mary Davis, University of North Florida
Paul Feehan, University of Miami
Sonja Garcia, University of South Florida
Jamie Hastreiter, Eckerd College
Pam Pasak, University of Florida
Meg Scharf, University of Central Florida



FLORIDA GOVERNOR'S CONFERENCE Lydia Acosta

The second Florida Governor's Conference on Library and Information Services will be held in Tallahassee on December 3-5, 1990. Conference objectives are to: 1) identify the effectiveness of present library services in meeting the needs of all Florida citizens; 2) determine what library services must be developed to meet future needs in a changing world; 3) develop an appropriate plan of action to encourage community awareness and support for library services; 4) clarify appropriate responsibilities to be assumed at the local, state, and national levels in support of library services; 5) provide an opportunity for citizen participation in the second White House Conference on Library and Information Services (WHCLIS II).

Regional Activities

The state has been divided into five regions in order to most effectively obtain grassroots input from users and non-users. Regional chairpersons are: REGION I George Vickery (904) 785-3457; REGION III Ann Williams (904) 371-2994; REGION III Bob Martin (813) 622-8252; REGION IV Bill Miller (305) 554-2461; and REGION V Tom Reitz (407) 323-1450. Plans for regional activities are now underway which include user surveys, workshops, town meetings, etc. A slide program, showcasing the progress and activities of Florida libraries, was developed as a tool to increase community awareness and support for libraries throughout Florida. You may contact your regional chair to obtain a copy of this program.

Nomination of Delegates

The selection of delegates to attend the Florida Governor's Conference is of major importance. These delegates will act for the people of Florida and for the library and information services field in examining needs; identifying local, state, and national issues; and proposing recommendations for the White House conference as well as action to be taken within Florida. Delegates to WHCLIS II, scheduled for July, 1991, will be nominated from the participants at the Florida Governor's Conference and appointed by the Governor of Florida. One hundred (100) delegates and twenty-eight (28) alternates must be selected for the State Conference. Twenty-five (25) members will be elected from each of the following categories: citizens, library professionals, library-support persons, and local/state/federal officials.

To have a pool of nominees large enough to achieve the broad representation required by WHCLIS II, many sources will be tapped for nominations. The Delegate and Participant Selection Committee, chaired by John D. Hales, Jr., will secure nominations from 1) participants in the five regions holding pre-conference activities to secure grassroots public input; 2) all types of civic and service groups and governmental, labor, and library professional organizations; 3) individuals; and 4) self-nominations. All nominations must be submitted before July 1 on the official form and be accompanied by a biographical sketch. Members of the Florida Library Association will be receiving a nomination form in a future issue of FLASH. Forms will also be available in your local library and can be obtained through your regional chair or by contacting Lydia Acosta (813) 253-6231, conference coordinator Jo Ann Kearney at (904) 487-2651, or Danny Hales at (904) 362-2317.

Criteria for Delegate Selection

Once all nominations have been received, the Delegate and Participant Selection Committee will begin its work by utilizing criteria approved by the Governor's Conference Planning Committee. The following criteria will be used for selection of delegates, alternates, and other participants: representation from all five regions which were established by the Planning Committee; representation from all nineteen congressional districts; representation of minority, handicapped, institutionalized, and different age groups, private/public sectors, urban/rural sections, various socio-economic backgrounds, teachers, parents, students, and non-users; and representation of certain elected/appointed officials and official observers as may be necessary.

Academic Librarians Involvement

Many of our academic library colleagues have taken an active leadership role in support of this important effort. Governor Martinez appointed Charles Miller, FSU, Celia Suarez, MDCC, and Tom Reitz, Seminole CC to serve on the Planning Committee which is chaired by Lydia Acosta of the University of Tampa. Many others are serving on various subcommittees. YOUR contribution is very important! Get involved today by putting your special skills, experience, and knowledge to work for Florida libraries.

BREVARD COMMUNITY COLLEGE

People: Appointments, Departures, Promotions

Mem Catania joined the library staff in January. She will provide reference services to faculty, students, and staff of Brevard Community College and UCF, Brevard. She was formerly acting director of the Beaver Campus Library at Penn State University.

Buildings

Florida Advanced Technology Center/BCC for the Palm Bay Center, newest addition to Brevard Community Colleges, opened their library for service to the students and faculty in January.

BROWARD COUNTY LIBRARY

People: Appointments, Departures, Promotions

Samuel F. Morrison assumed the directorship of the Broward County Division of Libraries which is headquartered in Fort Lauderdale. Morrison earned his MLS from the University of Illinois in Champaign and was previously First Deputy Commissioner and Chief Librarian of the Chicago Public Library. Former Broward County Library Director Cecil Beach was promoted to Director of the county's Public Services Department.

People: State/National Activities

Kathleen Imhoff, Assistant Director for Regional and Community Library Services, spent the 1988-89 academic year in England, exchanging places with David Potter as Central Services Librarian at Derbyshire College of Higher Education. She was responsible for technical services, budget, interlibrary loan, planning, and automation and also put into place an automated circulation system and an online public-access catalog for the college's four libraries. Mary Somerville, Children's Services Coordinator, traveled to the Soviet Union in September to visit children's libraries and participate with American and Soviet colleagues in a colloquium on library services to children.

People: Awards, Degrees, Grants

Kathleen Imhoff received an International Study Award from ALA and CLSI. With this honor came a \$4,000 cash award which she will use to produce a half-hour videotape on British libraries. News from the Field: Acquisitions, Programs, Services

Broward County Library is connected with several academic institutions. The 250,000 square foot Main Library serves the general public as well as the students and faculty of the downtown Fort Lauderdale Joint University Tower (FAU/FIU/BCC), Fort Lauderdale College, and Keiser College of Technology. The Broward County South Regional Library serves both as a public library and as the library for the south campus of Broward Community College -- an arrangement which is also proposed for the planned North Regional Library on BCC's north campus.

CLEARWATER CHRISTIAN COLLEGE

Automation

The Easter Library installed the CLSI Libs 100 system in January, 1990 and is now part of Tampa Bay Library Consortium's SUNLINE.

DAYTONA BEACH COMMUNITY COLLEGE

People: Papers and Publications

"Service vs. Economics" by **Yvonne Newcomb- Doty**, Director of Library Services, was published in the March 1990 issue of *College and Research Libraries News*.

ECKERD COLLEGE

People: State/National Activities

Larry Hardesty has been appointed to the editorial board of College & Research Libraries. He has also been appointed to the ALA Advisory Committee on Alternative Sources of Revenue. The H.W. Wilson Foundation has awarded \$37,500 to ALA for a survey of alternative sources of revenue for academic libraries.

News from the Field: Acquisitions, Programs, Services

Eckerd College hosted the 4th Earlham College/ Eckerd College Bibliographic Instruction Conference on February 1 and 2, 1990. There were 95 participants representing 73 different institutions, 23 states, the District of Columbia, and Canada.

EDWARD WATERS COLLEGE

People: Appointments, Departures, Promotions

Effective March 12, **Charles King** is Interim Head of the library, replacing **Jean Jones** who served for a number of years in this position.

EMBRY-RIDDLE AERONAUTICAL UNIVERSITY

John Iliff joined the reference staff of the Hunt Memorial Library in November, 1989. He received his MLS from the University of South Florida in 1989 and prior to that was a Human Services Counselor with the HRS in St. Petersburg. Jacqueline Henning has accepted the position of Media/Circulation Area Manager effective July 2, 1990. She received her MLS from Simmons and most recently was Coordinator of Media for the Northampton (Mass.) Public Schools.

FLORIDA A & M UNIVERSITY

People: Appointments, Departures, Promotions

Several librarians were recently promoted to the rank of University Librarian: Carolyn Bivens, Reference/ILL; Minnie Crump, Government Documents; and Pauline Hicks, College of Pharmacy and Pharmaceutical Sciences.

People: State/National Activities

Nicholas Gaymon, Director of Libraries, is a member of the 1890 Land Grant and Tuskegee University Library Directors Association. Minnie Crump was elected to serve as FLA's Documents Caucus Leader.

News from the Field: Acquisitions, Programs, Services

The Emily A. Copeland Scholarship Fund has been organized by a group of FAMU library science graduates. Named in honor of the Library Science Department Chairperson from 1951 to 1976, the purpose of the fund is to arrange for scholarships in the School of Education at Florida A & M. For more information, contact Margaret F. Wilson at (904) 599-3050.

Buildings

Coleman Memorial Library is currently under renovation. The library is now located in the newly added west wing with renovation of the existing building scheduled for completion in summer, 1990.

FLORIDA ATLANTIC UNIVERSITY

People: State/National Activities

William Miller, Director of Libraries, will be teaching the continuing education course, "Managing Reference Services", at ALA this summer. In addition, he is serving on the local arrangements committee for the southeast regional meeting of the Florida Governor's Conference. Rita Pellen, Assistant Director for Public Services, attended ALA's Midwinter meeting in Chicago and toured the Center for Research Libraries. Margaret Walker, Documents Librarian, participated in READEX's 4th annual International Documents Workshop in Chester, Virginia.

People: Papers and Publications

"Developing Managerial Competence for Library Automation" edited by William Miller was published in vol. 7 number 2, 1989 of Library Hi Tech. He also had articles published in Library Trends, and The Reference Librarian. Gary Parsons, Reference Librarian, had his treatise on Thor Hyerdahl published in the recent issue of Read More About It. "Serials Automation: Before, During, After" presented by Linda Marie Golian, Serials Librarian, at the 4th Annual Conference of the North American Serials Interest Group (NASIG) in Claremont, California was published in Serials Librarian. She is also preparing another workshop, "The Nuts and Bolts of Managing a Looseleaf Collection" for the 5th NASIG Conference.

FLORIDA INSTITUTE OF TECHNOLOGY

People: State/National Activities

Llewellyn Henson, Director of Libraries, represented the Florida Library Association on the Florida Library Network Council.

Automation

The cataloging module for the automated system has been implemented. Barcoding of the collection and implementation of the circulation and OPAC modules are scheduled for this summer.

SUPPORT ACADEMIC LIBRARIANSHIP IN THE STATE OF FLORIDA, JOIN ACRL

FLORIDA INTERNATIONAL UNIVERSITY

University Park Campus

People: Appointments, Departures, Promotions

Douglas Hasty has been appointed as Interlibrary Loan Librarian. He recently received his MLS from the University of North Carolina at Greensboro. Jacqueline Zelman, Assistant Director for Systems, has been recently named Acting Director of Computer Services for the University.

People: State/National Activities

Dr. Laurence Miller, Director of Libraries, is Chair of the Southeast Florida Regional Coordinating Committee for the Florida Governor's Conference.

North Miami Campus

People: Appointments, Departures, Promotions

Elaine Winske has been appointed Government Documents Librarian. She was previously a member of the reference staff at Florida Atlantic University.

People: Papers and Publications

Scott Kass, Reference Librarian, had a book review of Bridging the Gap Between Theory and Practice published in the Journal of Academic Librarianship. Susan Weiss, Reference Librarian, had two book reviews published: in RQ a review of Official Guide to American Historic Inns; and in Special Libraries, a review of United States Government Information Policies: Views and Perspectives.

FLORIDA SOUTHERN COLLEGE

People: Appointments, Departures, Promotions

Janet Thomas is a new cataloger in the Roux Library replacing Dr. Rosina Urquiza who recently retired. Janet received her MLS from Florida State University and was previously the Research Supervisor at EBSCO Subscription Service.

"HYPERTEXT: WHAT'S IT ALL ABOUT"?
Florida ACRL Chapter Program
Wednesday, May 9, 1990
9:00 a.m. until 11:30 a.m.

FLORIDA STATE UNIVERSITY

People: Appointments, Departures, Promotions

Chris Casper has joined the Acquisitions
Department as a Visiting Instructor Librarian. The
new Visiting Associate University Librarian in
Circulation is Rodney Hughes. John Rivest is a
Visiting Associate University Librarian in Cataloging
and the new Associate University Librarian in
Documents is Karen Ungurait.

People: State/National Activities

Charles Miller, Director of Libraries, is a member of the Governor's Conference Steering Committee. Lori Thornton, Circulation Librarian, has been appointed as librarian in the Florence Study Center for fall semester 1990 and spring semester 1991.

People: Awards, Degrees, Grants

Lucia Patrick, Documents Librarian, has been awarded a Professional Development Leave for Spring, 1991.

News from the Field: Acquisitions, Programs, Services

Strozier Library has added ABI/Inform to its repertory of CD-ROM indexes.

HILLSBOROUGH COMMUNITY COLLEGE

People: Appointments, Departures, Promotions

Dan Amsberry has been appointed District Library Technical Services Librarian. He comes from Treasure Valley Community College in Ontario, Canada.

INDIAN RIVER COMMUNITY COLLEGE

People: State/National Activities

"Electronic Access to Information" was the title of a program presented by Rudy Widman and Jimmie Anne Nourse at the 1990 Florida Educational Technology Conference at Daytona Beach. Rudy Widman will also serve on the Advisory Committee for the College Center for Library Automation.

People: Papers and Publications

Jimmie Anne Nourse and **Rudy Widman** published a CD-ROM textbook, *Electronic Access to Information*.



You can make a difference. Exercise your right to vote in the upcoming election of the Florida Library Association. The following members of the Florida ACRL Chapter are running for office:

Vice President/President Elect:
Michele Dalehite
Alphonse Trezza

Secretary: Susan Gray Byrd

Directors:
Betty D. Johnson
Grady Morein

ALA Councillor: Lydia Acosta Derrie Roark



JACKSONVILLE UNIVERSITY

News from the Field: Acquisitions, Programs, Services

Jacksonville University held its 19th annual fashion show recently which brought out more than 300 viewers. Proceeds from the annual event go to support the Friends of the Library budget.

Buildings

Thanks to Paula McIntyre. Paula, a participant in the disaster preparedness program in the Jacksonville area, served as a resource person for the clean-up project when major flooding occurred in the Documents Department last fall.

LIBERTY CHRISTIAN COLLEGE

People: Appointments, Departures, Promotions

Jean Rector is now Director of Library Services.

News from the Field: Acquisitions, Programs, Services

The library is in the process of going online with OCLC and beginning retrospective conversion to LC. Long range plans include reworking the extensive tape collection and taking an in-depth look at the rare book collection.

MANATEE COMMUNITY COLLEGE

People: Appointments, Departures, Promotions

New staff members include: Jennifer Messmer in Collection Management; Agnes Balash, South Campus Public Services Librarian; and Greg Leckrone, Acting Technical Services Librarian.

People: State/National Activities

Ray Calvert, Jennifer Messmer and Agnes Balash attended the Earlham/Eckerd Bibliographic Instruction Conference in February. Greg Leckrone and Barbara Ames attended the SOLINET workshop "Decisions for the Future" in February. Gary McGinnis, Media Coordinator, attended the February FECT Conference in Daytona Beach on Computers/Media/Education.

Automation

The retrospective conversion project is about 50% finished.

MIAMI-DADE COMMUNITY COLLEGE

Library Technical Services

People: Appointments, Departures, Promotions

Jenny Saxton is a new Instructor/Cataloger with primary responsibilities for cataloging audio-visual media for the campus a/v centers. She is a December 1989 graduate of Florida State University.

People: State/National Activities

Doug Lehman, Director of Library Technical Services, has been asked to serve on the Proposal Evaluation Committee for the Community College Center for Library Automation. Doug Lehman and Ed Baldridge, Head Cataloger, attended ALA's Midwinter meeting in Chicago. Doug Lehman has been selected to serve on the Regional Coordinating Committee for the Governor's Conference.

North Campus Library

People: Appointments, Departures, Promotions

Mervyn Solomon is a new Reference Librarian. Wanda Williams has returned to the library after a year of working with the Transfer Opportunity Program, and Tina Sergent is back as a temporary reference librarian. Karen Bryant, Chairperson of the Systems/Collection Development Department, is taking a professional development leave during the winter term. Celia Suarez, Associate Dean of Instructional Support/Learning Resources, has been named the Acting Associate Dean of the Social Sciences and Humanities Division.

People: State/National Activities

Celia Suarez is serving on the Planning Committee of the Florida Governor's Conference. Lillie Thompson, Head Librarian, was Black History speaker at several Dade County schools.

OKALOOSA WALTON COMMUNITY COLLEGE

People: Appointments, Departures, Promotions

Lucy Warren, Director of Library Services, will be retiring at the end of the spring term.

Automation

In February, the first Intelligent Catalog was installed in an off-campus center to enhance library services in Walton County.

PENSACOLA JUNIOR COLLEGE

People: Papers and Publications

Music and the Personal Computer: An Annotated Bibliography by **Bill Waters**, Reference Librarian, was published by Greenwood Press.

News from the Field: Acquisitions, Programs, Services

The Friends of Perdido Bay house their collection of environmental studies in a small corner of the Warrington Campus LRC. **Jean Murray** is the librarian in charge of selection and maintenance of the collection.

ST. PETERSBURG JUNIOR COLLEGE

People: Appointments, Departures, Promotions

Dr. Susan Anderson is now Director of all four SPJC sites.

SEMINOLE COMMUNITY COLLEGE

People: State/National Activities

Laurie S. Linsley, Catalog Librarian, has been selected as a member of the Proposal Evaluation Committee for the Community College Center for Library Automation.

People: Papers and Publications

"The Academic Librarian as Entrepreneur", an article by Laurie Linsley and Maggie Hogue, FCLA, was published in *Infomediary* v. 2 (3-4):197-203, December 1988.

SOUTH FLORIDA COMMUNITY COLLEGE

People: Papers and Publications

Luella Teuton, Coordinator of Library Services, presented a paper, "Marketing the LRC to the College Community", at the National Learning Resources Conference February 20-23.

News from the Field: Acquisitions, Programs, Services

The Learning Resources Center has just completed a video tour of its new facilities. A cooperative effort of Luella Teuton and Russell Esfahani, the video is also available in sign language.

STATE LIBRARY OF FLORIDA

People: Appointments, Departures, Promotions

Pat Farris is the new Audiovisual Librarian in the Loans Section. The new Youth Services Consultant in the Bureau of Library Development is Carole Fiore. Ruth O'Donnell has joined the Bureau of Library Development as an Institution and Special Clientele Consultant. Ruth Strazulla is a Librarian in the Loans Section.

STETSON UNIVERSITY

News from the Field: Acquisitions, Programs, Services

In connection with a federal grant project and participation in the Central Florida Library Consortium (CFLC), the duPont-Ball Library is cataloging its active and inactive periodical titles on OCLC and entering holdings records on the OCLC Union List for the CFLC serials database. The Library is providing access to collections and services for approximately 100 9th and 10th grade DeLand High School students enrolled in the International Baccalaureate program.

SUS EXTENSION LIBRARY

People: Appointments, Departures, Promotions

Marilyn S. Burke started as the new Associate University Librarian on February 16, 1990.

News from the Field: Acquisitions, Programs, Services

The SUS Extension Library is in the process of weeding its collection in anticipation of relocating in June. The library has a collection of materials that it no longer requires and is willing to make these materials available to any library free of charge. In good to excellent condition, materials will be discarded if not removed from the building before June. Any library interested in this collection should contact: Virginia S. O'Herron, Director, State University System of Florida Extension Library, 1011 First Avenue North, St. Petersburg, 33705-1591 (813) 893-9120 or SUNCOM 545-9120.

UNIVERSITY OF CENTRAL FLORIDA

People: Appointments, Departures, Promotions

Lucille Lloyd, Government Documents Coordinator and a charter member of the UCF Library staff, retired on February 1, 1990. Rochelle Ballard began her new duties as a Reference Librarian in September, 1989. She earned her MLS from the University of Maryland, College Park and formerly worked at North Carolina AT&T and the Library of Congress. Carole Hinshaw has been appointed as a Reference Librarian with responsibilities for bibliographic instruction and online searching. She earned her MLS at Louisiana State University and previous library experience includes appointments at Eastern Michigan University and the Enoch Pratt Free Library. Vicki Clark Hamaker has been appointed Visiting Instructor Librarian with assignments in Reference and Access Services. She earned her MLS at Florida State University and previously worked as a media specialist in Flagler and Brevard county public schools. Kim Montgomery is the new LINE librarian at UCF. Her responsibilities include planning and operational aspects of the Library and Information Network and Exchange (LINE), the Library's fee-based information service. Prior to joining the UCF Library Faculty, Kim was a librarian on the staff of the National Fertilizer Development Center.

People: State/National Activities

Dr. Elba Grovdahl is the first librarian to serve on a UCF dissertation committee. Janice Bain, Head Access Services Department, has accepted the nomination to serve as President-Elect, Florida Chapter, Special Libraries Association. Anne Marie Allison, Director of Libraries, is chairing the annual fund drive of the Holocaust Center of Maitland. Florida. Elba Grovdahl, current President of the Spanish Business and Professional Women's Organization, coordinated fundraising activities resulting in the presentation of a \$2,000 scholarship to the University on March 15, 1990. Phyllis Ruscella, Coordinator of Bibliographic Instruction, has been named to the editorial board of Research Strategies. Phyllis Hudson, Reference Librarian, served as a delegate to the NEA Representative Assembly held in Washington, D.C. Cheryl Mahan spoke on banned books as a participant at the Guest Reader Day at Colonial High School East on February 13, 1990.

Q

SUPPORT ACADEMIC LIBRARIANSHIP IN THE STATE OF FLORIDA, PARTICIPATE IN THE GOVERNOR'S CONFERENCE



People: Papers and Publications

Janice Bain presented a paper, "Information Services for Sale, but What to Charge? One Academic Library's Experience" at the 80th Annual Meeting of the Special Libraries Association. Elba Grovdahl co-authored two articles with Robert R. Lange, Profession of Education Foundations in UCF's College of Education. "Which Is It? Conventionally or Systematically Designed Instruction or ..." appeared in the February 1989 issue of Performance & Instruction. "Does Anyone Really Use Instructional Systems Design?" was published in the October, 1989 issue of Educational Technology. "Eighty Acres", an exhibit of the photographs of Jeffrey Franks, Reference Librarian, were displayed in the Library during March, 1990.

People: Awards, Degrees, Grants

Phyllis Hudson has been inducted into the Honor Society of Phi Kappa Phi. Ted Pfarrer will receive the 1989-90 Excellence in Librarianship award at the University's Founder Day ceremonies in April 1990. For Ted, the award caps a year that began with the receipt of his Ph.D in Library Science from FSU in April, 1989. Specially noted in his nomination for the award were his work with CD-ROM's and with the Library's new status as a Patent Depository Library. The 1988-89 Excellence in Librarianship award was Phyllis Hudson.

News from the Field: Acquisitions, Programs, Services

In celebration of Black History Month, the UCF Library displayed the personal art collection of Robert Belle, Director of Minority Student Services and Assistant Dean of Undergraduate Studies, and his wife, Malinda Hayes. Dr. Georges A. Fauriol, Senior Fellow and Director of the Latin American Program, Center for Strategic and International Studies, Washington D.C., delivered two lectures in a continuing series on West Indian culture on February 21, 1990. The lectures were sponsored by the William L. Bryant Foundation for the UCF Library.

UNIVERSITY OF FLORIDA

People: Appointments, Departures, Promotions

After fourteen years of service, Max Willocks has retired as Deputy Director of Libraries and Director of Technical Services. Wendy Scott, formerly Head, Circulation East, is now Personnel Officer. Razia Nanji is a new humanities and social science reference librarian. She received her MLS from the

University of Western Ontario. Suzanne Brown has joined the Humanities and Social Science Reference department as Assistant Chair. David Shontz has been named Acting Head, Education Library and Acting Education Bibliographer. Fleming Montgomery, Humanities and Social Sciences Reference Librarian, has retired after twenty-five years of service.

People: Papers and Publications

Judaica Americana: A Bibliography of Publications to 1900 by Robert Singerman was published by Greenwood Press. Institutions of Higher Education: An International Bibliography by Linda Sparks was also published by Greenwood Press.

People: State/National Activities

Doina Farkas, Acquisitions Department Chair, has recently been appointed as liaison to ALA's Disaster Relief Committee. **Ed Teague**, Head of the AFA Library, has been elected Secretary of the Association of Architecture School Librarians.

People: Awards, Degrees, Grants

Jan Swanbeck, Chair of the Documents
Department, has been selected as the 1989
recipient of the CIS/GODART/ALA "Documents to
the People" Award. She was recognized for the
landmark achievement in editing the U.S.
Government Printing Office MARC cataloging tape.
Jan will be awarded a certificate at the CIS
Breakfast during the ALA Chicago Convention and
will also receive a \$2,000 stipend to be assigned to
the project of her choice.

News from the Field: Acquisitions, Programs, Services

The library has recently acquired a collection of 2,014 French plays published between 1759 and 1960. The volumes, which will be housed in the Special Collections Department, primarily include plays by minor playwrights from the late 18th century to the first years of the 20th century, and represent an impressive record of the popular entertainment of the day. Many of the works will be new records in the RLIN and OCLC databases.

"HYPERTEXT: WHAT'S IT ALL ABOUT"? Florida ACRL Chapter Program Wednesday, May 9, 1990 9:00 a.m. until 11:30 a.m.

UNIVERSITY OF MIAMI

People: State/National Activities

Paul Feehan is serving as an editorial consultant reviewing manuscripts for proposed textbooks in the field of popular music.

People: Papers and Publications

Tony Harvell's article, "Automated Reference Service and Government Information", was published in volume 22 of the *Bulletin of the Florida Chapter, SLA*. Tony also presented a paper, "Reference Services for the 1990's", at the joint meeting of the Florida chapters of ACRL and SLA, held at the University of Florida in December.

People: Awards, Degrees, Grants

Sharyn Ladner has received a University Research Council grant in the amount of \$4,251 in support of her study of the networking activities of corporate libraries.

UNIVERSITY OF NORTH FLORIDA

People: Appointments, Departures, Promotions

Sarah Philips has been selected as Head, Reference Department. She received her MLS from Emory University and formerly served as reference librarian at the Mandarin and Jacksonville public libraries. Mary Davis, Bibliographic Instruction Librarian, has been promoted to University Librarian. On January 1, Geraldine Collins was named Head of Circulation Services. She previously served as Assistant Head of Circulation.

People: State/National Activities

Verna Urbanski presented a talk, "Fear and Loathing in Library Science", as part of a program at the Association for Library and Information Science Education held January 4 in Chicago.

UNIVERSITY OF SOUTH FLORIDA

Florida Mental Health Library

People: State/National Activities

Josephine K. Evans, Department Head, has been appointed Chairperson of the Honors & Awards Committee of the Society of Florida Archivists.

People: Papers and Publications

Josephine K. Evans has published the following articles: "Nostalgia for a Nickel: The Confederate Veteran," in *Tennessee Historical Quarterly*, Winter 1989 and "Twentieth Century Social History" in *Society of Florida Archivists Newsletter*, Fall 1989.

Health Sciences Library

News from the Field: Acquisitions, Programs, Services

Free Medline searches on CD-ROM are now available to end users. This service has been enthusiastically received by students, faculty, and staff. In January, a student microcomputer lab, equipped with IBM compatible pc's and printers was opened.

Tampa Campus

People: Appointments, Departures, Promotions

Edith Knepper, former head of the Reference Department, has retired after 15 years of service.

People: State/National Activities

Laurene Zaporozhetz, Library Director, was one of the nine Florida participants in the "Conference on the Role of Information in the Economy of the Southeast", held in Research Triangle Park, North Carolina, February 14-16, 1990. Jana Futch, Reference Librarian, has been appointed to the ACRL Bibliographic Instruction Section, Continuing Education Committee for 1990-1992. Ann E. Prentice, Associate Vice President for Information Resources, has been elected Chair, Education Committee of American Society for Information Science (ASIS). Diana Strom, Reference Librarian, has been invited to speak at the Seminar on International Librarianship in Panama on May 4, 1990.

People: Papers and Publications

"Libraries in Panama and the Missing Links" by Diana Strom was published in Journal of Educational Media and Library Science. Anne Prentice co-authored the book Information Science: Interdisciplinary Context. Her article, "Implications of Technology on Staffing" was published in Commitment to Service: The Library's Mission. She also presented a paper, "Interdisciplinary Approaches to Education of Information Professionals" at the meeting of the Association for Library Information and Science Education in January.

People: Awards, Degrees, Grants

Elizabeth Smith, Reference Librarian, has been awarded the Ph.D degree in Education. Her dissertation title is "Search Strategies for Computer Stored Information: A Microcomputer Tutorial."

Laurene Zaporozhetz has received an award from the ACRL Professional Association Liaison Committee in support of her symposium, "The Effects of Information Technology on the Conduct of Educational Research." Donna Leone, Director of the University Media Center, has been awarded the Ph.D degree in Communication Education from St. Louis University. The title of her dissertation is "A Survey of the University ARL Member Libraries' Centralized Media Collections and Services."

UNIVERSITY OF WEST FLORIDA

People: Appointments, Departures, Promotions

Rosann Bazirjian, Acquisitions Librarian, has accepted the position of Head, Acquisitions Department at Syracuse University.

People: State/National Activities

Dean DeBolt, Special Collections Librarian, discussed the creation and use of a collection development policy for a regional archives and research collection at the Society of Florida Archivist annual meeting in St. Augustine. Bill Lee, Reference Librarian, attended the 5th annual Computers in Libraries conference in Washington, D.C. March 5-7.

People: Papers and Publications

"Biosis Previews and Psychological Research" by **Bob Perdue**, Reference Librarian, and Chris Piotrowski, adjunct psychology instructor, was published in the February 1990 issue of *College and Research Libraries News*. "Planning for Libraries" is the topic of a program to be presented by **Grady Morein**, Director of Libraries, at the Alabama Library Association Convention on April 26. **Lois Gilmer**, Director of Fort Walton Beach Campus Library, will deliver a paper, "Issues in Off-Campus Library Administration", at the 21st annual conference of Regional & Branch Campus Administrators on June 26, 1990.

People: Awards, Degrees, Grants

Bob Perdue received an \$800 grant from the University Research and Creative Activities Small Grants Program for his project "Online Database

Searching: An Inter-Disciplinary Approach." Ron Toifel will receive an Ed.D degree from Florida State University in April. The title of his dissertation is "Curriculum Materials Centers: A Comparative Study of the Existing and Desired Conditions."

VALENCIA COMMUNITY COLLEGE

People: Appointments, Departures, Promotions

Donna Carver has been promoted from Acting Coordinator to Coordinator of West Campus Learning Resources Center.

People: State/National Activities

Donna Carver has been appointed to serve on the Advisory Committee of the Community College Library Automation Center. Donna Castellano has been appointed to the State of Florida Library Network Council. Dan Kimble and Judi DeLisle have been selected to serve as faculty mentors of a Title III project and teach a Student Success class. Kusum (Rosy) Aneja is serving on the Union List of Serials Task Force of the Central Florida Library Consortium.

News from the Field: Acquisitions, Programs, Services

Valencia and University of Central Florida libraries have recently installed six electronic reference workstations. The workstations provide access to the following CD-ROM databases: Periodical Abstracts, Newspaper Abstracts, Dissertation Abstracts, and ABI/INFORM. The Technical Services Department served as a test site for Baker and Taylor's new Acquire 1.4 and BIP+ interface. Librarians from Valencia Community College and the University of Central Florida have been provided release time to design a library program that will enable VCC students transferring to UCF to succeed in using the sources and services at the UCF library. The East Campus LRC has also recently received college staff and development funds to develop a library skills course designed to help students acquire informational literacy skills. In December 1989, the Orlando Sentinel matched \$50,000 raised by the Valencia Foundation to create a \$100,000 endowment to purchase books for the college.

Buildings

Ground breaking ceremonies were held March 28, 1990 for a new facility to house the LRC. The anticipated completion date is Fall, 1992.

ASSOCIATIONS & NETWORKS

ACRL Legislative Committee Network

The ACRL Legislative Committee met at Midwinter in Chicago to finalize plans for a Legislative Network modeled after the one used by the League of Women Voters. A pilot test project has been announced that would take three months and include Wisconsin, New York, Illinois, and California --states which already have active networks. The current ACRL Legislative Committee will be restructured to include national liaisons to state ACRL Chapters. Each state Chapter will, in turn, appoint a state liaison to the national network to serve as the state contact to the national network. This representative will be called upon to distribute information and invoke grassroots support for national academic library issues.

Florida Governor's Conference Regional Divisions

Chaired by George Vickery, (904) 785-3457, REGION I includes Escambia, Santa Rosa, Okaloosa, Walton, Holmes, Washington, Bay, Jackson, Calhoun, Gulf, Liberty, Franklin, Gadsden, Leon, Wakulla, Jefferson, and Taylor counties REGION II includes Madison, Hamilton, Suwannee, Lafayette, Díxie, Levy, Gilchrest, Columbia, Baker, Union, Alachua, Marion, Bradford, Nassau, Duval, Clark, St. Johns, Putnam, and Flagler counties and is chaired by Ann Williams, (904) 371-2994. REGION III chaired by Bob Martin, (813) 622-8252 includes Citrus, Hernando, Sumter, Pasco, Pinellas, Polk, Hardee, Highlands, Glades, Henry, Collier, Lee, Charlotte, DeSoto, Sarasota, Manatee, and Hillsborough counties. REGION IV including St. Lucie, Martin, Palm Beach, Broward, Dade, and Monroe counties is chaired by Bill Miller (305) 554-2461. Chaired by Tom Reitz, (407) 323-1450, REGION V includes Volusia, Seminole, Orange, Lake, Osceola, Brevard, Indian River, and Okeechobee counties.

Florida Health Sciences Library Association

The annual meeting of the Florida Health Sciences Library Association is April 26-27 in Palm Beach, Florida at the Brazilian Court Hotel. Theme of the meeting is "New Technologies in Paradise." CE courses accompanying this theme are a seminar in "The Technology: Optical Storage and Retrieval", and CE 129 Hospital Library Management. Cost for the CE courses is \$50.00 each and registration fee is \$50.00. For additional information contact: Linda O'Callaghan at (407) 650-6315.

Central Florida Library Consortium

The Central Florida Library Consortium is now compiling a union serials list of the holdings of academic, public, and special libraries in the region. An estimated 30,000 local data records for serials will appear in the list which will be available in printed and online formats using the union list and group access capabilities of SOLINET and OCLC. Institutions which have previously not been members of SOLINET/OCLC are participating at a lower cost as group users through the consortium. Profiling for additional participants remains open. For more information about regional multi-type library resource sharing efforts contact John Dooley, Executive Director, Central Florida Library Consortium c/o Seminole Community College, 100 Weldon Boulevard, Sanford, FL 32773-6199 (407) 323-1450 ext. 304 SUNCOM 353-1304.

Pennsylvania Libraries Salary Survey

The Pennsylvania Library Association's College and Research Library Division has conducted a salary survey of academic libraries of the Pennsylvania academic libraries for the past two years. The survey has made available comparative, statewide salary data which has been instrumental in building a case for improved compensation at a number of Pennsylvania academic libraries. The 1989 Salary Survey is now being compiled and will soon be available for \$5.00 plus \$2.00 for postage and handling. Copies of the 1988 survey are also available for the same price. Forward requests for either or both surveys along with payment to: Academic Library Salary Survey, Pennsylvania Library Association, 3107 North Front Street, Harrisburg, PA 17110.

American Society for Information Science (ASIS)

The mid-year meeting of The American Society for Information Science features informal yet intense explorations on focused topics. The 1990 conference will be held at the Bahia Mar Hotel in Fort Lauderdale, Florida, May 13-19. "Microcomputing in the 1990's: Unlocking the Power" is designed to help participants maximize their information resources. In addition to 15 special interest group sponsored sessions and 20 contributed papers on research in progress, there will be demonstrations involving newly available services. For additional information and registration call (202) 412-1000 or fax to (202) 462-7494.

NATIONAL ACRL CANDIDATES

Anne K. Beaubien, University of Michigan Library and Maxine H. Reneker, Stanford University Libraries are candidates for the National ACRL Vice-President/President-Elect. Upon request, they each responded to the following question posed by the Washington State ACRL Chapter:

How can librarians who are unable to travel to national meetings have a more meaningful involvement in ACRL?

Anne Beaubien

Chapters are especially important for ACRL members who are unable to attend national meetings, because they provide opportunities on the state level for librarians to learn and improve themselves. I believe that it is by attending programs and working together with other librarians that individuals grow professionally and develop an informal network of colleagues. There are several ways librarians can become more involved.

- Participate in continuing education or other programs sponsored locally by the ACRL Chapter. These Chapter Programs offer opportunities for members to have access to current information and intellectual stimulation. To help facilitate this, ACRL provides speakers, often without cost to Chapters, and reviews grant proposals submitted by Chapters.
- Serve on Chapter committees. Working together with colleagues is always a good way to get to know them and become part of an informal state network which can be tapped to help solve problems at work.
- Become part of the Legislative Network currently being developed by the ACRL Legislation Committee.
- 4. Get involved with the grass roots efforts in the state over the next 12 months to figure out what the political process is to become a delegate to the White House Conference in 1991. It is important that we have academic librarians as delegates since we were so under represented at the last WHC. If librarians are unable to easily travel, they can help create an opportunity for a colleague.
- Minimum salaries and pay equity issues are most effectively worked on at the state level. Librarians could get involved locally to work on this issue, important to retaining librarians and to attracting good people to the profession.

Maxine Reneker

My response will be addressed to the two facets of meaningful involvement: what ACRL can do for the individual librarian, and what the individual can contribute to the profession through ACRL activities. ACRL can involve us in meaningful ways through the continuing education programs. ACRL maintains a list of speakers who are available to make presentations at state and regional conferences. Its staff and its President, are also available to come to individual chapters to speak.

ACRL's publication program is broad: College and Research Libraries, College and Research Libraries News, Books for College Libraries, and CLIP Notes are available to each of us. The expertise of ACRL staff are on call to members to assist us in answering questions and concerns.

From the perspective of what involvement we can have as academic librarians in ACRL without attending conferences, I will mention several possibilities. As professionals, we need a forum to publish the results of our individual library programming and to contribute to the professional development of others by articles. Chapter newsletters, section newsletters, and College and Research Libraries News are all vehicles for this kind of contribution.

We also need publications to disseminate the results of more substantial kinds of research. College and Research Libraries is clearly one of the most important and widely read publications of this type in our field, therefore serving us well as we seek to share these results with others in our profession.

We can make suggestions for nominees to receive the awards given in recognition for a variety of achievements. This can broaden the base of honorees beyond those who often attend conferences. We can include ourselves in the list of speakers, or work with ACRL to develop continuing education courses in areas of our expertise.

We can work individually, and at local levels to recruit into our profession qualified individuals with particular skills and academic training, or members of various ethnic and racial minorities. We can work at the local level to address the many faceted issues of information literacy and to establish close professional associations with interests similar to our own. Our activity in these areas will directly support the initiative of two recent ACRL presidents.

FLORIDA ACRL CHAPTER

OFFICERS

<u>President</u>: **Dr. P. Grady Morein**, Director of Libraries, University of West Florida (904) 474-2492.

<u>Vice-President/President Elect</u>: **Richard Bennett**, Chair, Library Access Services, University of Florida, (904) 392-0345.

<u>Secretary</u>: Laurie S. Linsley, Catalog Librarian, Seminole Community College, (305) 323-1490

<u>Treasurer</u>: **Richard Waddell**, Library Director, Embry-Riddle Aeronautical University, (904) 239-6595.

<u>Past-President</u>: **Betty D. Johnson**, Head of Technical Services, Stetson University (904) 822-7178.

EXECUTIVE BOARD MEMBERS

Anne Marie Allison, Director of Libraries, University of Central Florida, (305) 275-2564.

Jamie Hastreiter, Technical Services Coordinator, Eckerd College (813) 864-8336.

Theresa Johnson, Assistant to the Director, University of West Florida, (904) 474-2168.

Douglas K. Lehman, Director, Library Technical Services, Miami-Dade Community College (305) 347-1144.

Karen Moore, Reference Librarian, Santa Fe Community College, (904) 395-5406.

Derrie Roark, Dean of Library Services, Hillsborough Community College (813) 253-7739.

Vivian Royster, Chair, Library Acquisitions, Florida A & M University, (904) 599-3314.

Build Your Future with ACRL The library association that ■ contributes to the total professional development of over 10,000 academic and research librarians ■ improves service capabilities of academic and research librarians promotes and speaks for the interests of academic and research librarianship promotes study and research relevant to academic and research librarianship Membership benefits include free subscriptions to College & Research Libraries. ACRL's official journal, and College and Research Libraries News. ACRL's news magazine for the profession — a \$50 value; reduced rates for conference registration and continuing education courses, discounts on ACRL publications — and more . Please rush information about joining ACRL to: Name Address City Mail to: Association of College and Research Libraries ■ A division of the American Library Association ■ 50 East Huron Street ■ Chicago, Illinois 60611 ■ 312/944-6780 ■

MUMFORD

RELIABLE WHOLESALER

SINCE 1977

- Over 90,000 Books in Stock
- Over 10,000 Titles
- Pre-school Through Adult
- Cataloging/Processing Available
- 12 Years of Service

- Discounts up to 70% Off
- "Hands On" Selection
- 100% Fill
- Sturdy Library Bindings
- Now Two Adjacent Warehouses

MUMFORD LIBRARY BOOKS, SOUTHEAST, INC.

7847 Bayberry Road • Jacksonville, Florida 32256 (904) 737-2649 1-800-367-3927

From:

Florida Chapter, ACRL c/o Theresa Johnson, Editor John C. Pace Library University of West Florida Pensacola, FL 32514